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Top line: Physical fitness and physical activity are strongly linked with lower risk of ill-
health from infections such as the common cold. Walking and cycling, as routine physical 
activities, provide increased protection against such causes of ill-health through enhanced 
immune function. 
 
Lifestyle habits and demographic factors such as mental stress, lack of sleep, poor 
nutrient and energy status, and old age have all been associated with impaired immune 
function and/or elevated risk of infection. This includes upper respiratory tract infection  
(URTI). URTI commonly includes: tonsillitis, laryngitis, situsitis and the common cold. The 
average adult has a common cold 2–4 a year while for children it is between 6–10 time. 
Minor illnesses are identified by employers as the most common causes of short-term 
absence with colds and flu as the single most common cited reason for work absence.1 
 
In one recent study of the effect of physical activity on risk of URTI, 1002 male and 
female, 18–85 years of age, were recruited via mass advertising from the community, and 
completed all requirements for the 12-week study.2 Half of the subjects were studied 
during a 12-week period from January to April 2008 and the second half from August to 
November 2008. Information on dietary patterns was obtained through a semi-quantitative 
food frequency questionnaire for food groups including fruit, vegetables, cereals, meat, 
dairy and fat. Perceived physical fitness levels were reported in response to the question, 
‘In general, compared to other persons your age, rate how physically fit you are’. Subjects 
responded using a 10-point Likert scale, with 1 denoting ‘not at all physically fit’, 5 
‘somewhat physically fit’ and 10 ‘extremely physically fit’. Responses to this question used 
in prior studies link well with measures of objective physical fitness, perceived well-being 
and sleep habits. Leisure-time exercise frequency habits and recent exposure to stressful 
events were also assessed. 
 
The mean number of URTI days during the 12-week study periods differed significantly 
between the winter and autumn groups. The relationship between perceived physical 
fitness level and URTI measures was nearly identical in that near-daily aerobic activity and 
the perception of being physically fit have a strong influence on URTI frequency and 
symptoms. After controlling for confounding influences such as weight and lifestyle 
factors, total days with URTI during the 12-week study were 43–46% lower in the high 
versus low groups for aerobic physical activity and perceived physical fitness level. 
 
High perceived physical fitness and near-daily aerobic physical activity show an important 
relationship of reduced URTI frequency. These data are consistent with government 
guidelines recommending the general public to include physical activity within their daily 
routines to improve health. Perceived fitness and exercise frequency ranked second only 
to older age in the number of days with URTI during the winter and autumn seasons.  
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